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MINUTES
WATERTOWN BOARD OF EDUCATION REGULAR MEETING

Monday, February 14, 2011 – 7:30 PM
Members Present:
Mr. Richard Mazzamaro, Chairman


Mr. Thomas Lambert, Vice Chairman


Ms. Susan McCabe


Mr. Kevin Killeen


Atty. Sean Butterly


Mr. Richard Beland

Others Present:
Karen Baldwin, Superintendent of Schools

Dr. James Collin, Assistant Superintendent of Schools for Curriculum and Special Services

Karen Clancy, Business Manager

Matthew Geary, Principal, Watertown High School

Linda Bartholomeo, Art Teacher, Watertown High School

Mary Jane Miller, World Language Teacher, Watertown High School

Sandra Greenwood, Watertown Resident

Fran Palmer, Teacher
Monica Franceskino, Watertown High School student

Lindsey Parenteau, Watertown High School student

Julia Stevenson, Watertown High School student

Sierra Simpson, Watertown High School student

Other interested guests

Absent:
Guy Buzzannco


Mary Colangelo


Jacob Irwin
A.  Convene Regular Meeting - 7:30 PM
Mr. Mazzamaro convened the meeting at 7:30 PM.
B. Salute to the Flag
Mr. Mazzamaro led the Pledge of Allegiance

C. Recognition
Ms. Baldwin:  I am very pleased tonight to present to the Board of Education and to the community four students from Watertown High School, who recently, last month in January competed in the Connecticut Scholastic Art Competition and four of these students earned recognition in these categories and I’d like to acknowledge the students and certainly the art department leader and their teacher, Mrs. Bartholomeo, who’s also here.  As board members may recall, last year around this same time, we had a wonderful opportunity to again, recognize several Watertown High School students who have been able to show their talent and passion for the different art mediums and so I’d like to actually acknowledge Mrs. Bartholomeo and ask her to come up if she would please.

Ms. Bartholomeo:  Thank you.

Ms. Baldwin:  We do have student artwork behind the Board of Education.  You can see it is on display there and matted.  At this point, I would like to acknowledge our four students who participated in this program and congratulate them and their families who are here this evening.
Monica Franceskino, Grade 12
Gold Key – Colored Pencil Still Life – “Peppers”

Lindsey Parenteau, Grade 12

Gold Key – Colored Pencil Still Life – “Ready to Dance”

Julia Stevenson, Grade 11

Silver Key – Pencil Portrait - “Melissa”

Sierra Simpson, Grade 11

Honorable Mention – Pencil Portrait
Maybe Ms. Bartholomeo could walk us through a little bit of the competition and what it’s like that 

day.  It’s at the University of Hartford.

Ms. Bartholomeo:  Schools throughout Connecticut participate.  It’s like a first step,

because there’s also a regional competition and the national.  Our gold will go to regional. 
We’ll know about those in a couple of months.  The competition is pretty fierce.  The drawings; there must have been well over 1000 drawings that these students competed against.  I’m particularly proud because we only submitted five two dimensional works and we came back with four prizes.  I would say we’re doing some good work here.  What helps is the passion and the commitment of the students that have called my classroom their home.  They’re always in there working and it pays off.  I hope they continue to do the excellent work that we expect from them.
Ms. Baldwin:  That’s great.  Thank you very much.  It really does speak volumes to the K-12 art education program and the commitment of the families in supporting their children in this learning.  We’re very pleased and proud to be able to recognize you here this evening.  Thank you everyone.
D. Report from Student Council Representative – Jake Dorais
Mr. Mazzamaro:  Mr. Dorais is not here this evening, but he did leave all of us a report, which I’ll read into the record.

1.  The LINK crew is holding its Freshman Olympics during the CAPT exam in the coming weeks.  This year’s events will consist of:  A balloon pop relay, large scale tug of war and a scavenger hunt within teams of about 12-15.

2.  The Winter (almost spring) Wonderland Dance is scheduled for March 11th.  Thus far, there are sufficient tickets to hold the event, and with the majority of sales arriving last minutes, it is shaping up to be much larger than last year’s Glow in the Dark Dance.

3.  Watertown High School’s Battle of the Beards is going along rather nicely, as many of the participants not only have respectable amounts of facial hair, but also have an equally impressive group of followers interested in raising money for the cause.

4.  Lastly, the National Honor Society will be holding an official meeting, where members will brainstorm for a collaborative event to be held before the end of March.  Some ideas among members have been proposed already, and although they are still in the early conceptual stages, they all look to be promising, (and of course, fun!)
With greatest regards,

Jake Dorais

P.S.  This will be the last meeting I miss, as you read this, I will be completing my deficit in work completed.

P.S.S.  Happy Valentine’s Day!”
E. Public Participation
None
F.     Committee Reports: 
1.
Student Programs and Services – Mary Colangelo:  Ms. Colangelo is absent this evening, no report.
2. Curriculum and Instruction Committee – Kevin Killeen:  Mr. Chairman, this past week, the Superintendent, Assistant Superintendent and the consultants met together to discuss ongoing work pertaining to the English Language Arts K-12 program.  Additionally, the grades 3-5 curriculum writing team spent a day with Mary Jane Pazda, continuing their work in writing a hybrid ELA curriculum for K-2.  Our work is ongoing and we expect that it’s even going to ramp up even more so as spring breaks for us.
3. Policy and Labor Committee – Mary Colangelo:  Ms. Colangelo is absent this evening, No report.
4. Budget, Finance and Operations Committee – Thomas Lambert:  We are ongoing with the budget as everybody knows and tonight there will be an explanation on parts of the budget, item number I4.
5. Facilities/PBC/Operations Committee – Thomas Lambert:  We are ongoing with facilities and the superintendent has a few words on the facility snow removal situation forthcoming.
6. Governance and Community Engagement Committee – Kevin Killeen:  What I would like to report this evening is the first meeting that took place concerning the parent SEE program, which is Support and Educational Excellence.  Approximately 20 people were on hand at the high school library media center this past Saturday.  We’ll meet again in the coming month, five times, I believe it is.
Ms. Baldwin:  It will be every Thursday until the end of April.

Mr. Killeen:  It’s a substantial amount of work.  We’re very excited about it.  Perhaps one of the purposes being, we have focused in terms of community engagement for some time now and it was very encouraging to see other people’s faces that we were not accustomed to seeing, putting their hand to this work.  As I shared with them, their lives touch different lives than our own and they can actually reach out in a manner which sometimes we can’t.  Every hand that gets the work is certainly a great advantage to the Board of Education and our children and our district.
F. Communications - Secretary 
None
H.     Minutes

1. Special Board of Education Meeting – January 20, 2011
Motion Presented by:
Mr. Lambert

Motion Seconded by:
Atty. Butterly

Text of Motion:

To approve the minutes of the Special Board of Education Meeting, January 20, 2011

Opposed:


None

Abstained:


Mr. Killeen, Ms. McCabe

Vote:



Motion carries (4-0-2).
2. Regular Board of Education Meeting – January 24, 2011
Motion Presented by:
Mr. Lambert

Motion Seconded by:
Atty. Butterly

Text of Motion:

To approve the minutes of the Regular Board of Education Meeting, January 24, 2011

Opposed:


None

Abstained:


None

Vote:



Motion passed unanimously.
Mr. Mazzamaro:  Before we move onto the Superintendent’s report, I just want to do a five minute recess if anybody who was recognized tonight had to leave for any reason, or take any photographs. 

A five minutes recess was called at 7:40 PM.

Mr. Mazzamaro reconvened the meeting at 7:45 PM.
I. Superintendent's Recommendations and Report
Ms. Baldwin:  Number one is appointments across the district.  We have some maternity leaves and so we’ve hired a long term substitute in music here at the high school.  We also had a resignation here in December at John Trumbull and so we’ve replaced the school psychologist there.  You can see a cook/baker has been hired at Polk Elementary School and a one to one paraprofessional as well.


1.
Appointments – (Information Only)

a.
Mr. Darren Lougee to the position of Long Term Substitute Music Teacher at Watertown High School effective February 7, 2011 through the end of the 2010-2011 school year being paid the substitute teacher’s rate of $65.00 per day for the first ten days, and on the eleventh day being placed on the first step of the WEA’s contract of $40,878.00 prorated.

b.
Ms. Lynn Nissenbaum to the position of School Psychologist, assigned to John Trumbull Primary School, effective January 19, 2011, at the annual contractual salary of Step 2 of the 6th year degree schedule $45,833.00 prorated. 
c.
Ms. Lindsey Albert to the position of One to One Paraprofessional at Polk School, effective February 14, 2011 until the end of the 2010-2011 school year for 15 hours per week at an hourly rate of $12.66.

d.
Ms. Lori Baribault to the position of cook/baker at Polk School effective January 24, 2011, Monday through Friday, 7:30 a.m. to 1:30 p.m., at the hourly rate of $14.21.
Ms. Baldwin:  Before I move to the three school project update, I’ll take the liberty of going out of order and asking Mrs. Mary Jane Miller, she is the World Language Department leader here at the high school to present the board information regarding the opportunity for high school students next April 2012 to travel to Italy.  Although we do not offer Italian as a language of study here at the high school, the opportunity for children to travel to Europe, to make connections and to learn about people of different cultures and the impact that these people have had on our world today is a powerful learning opportunity.  You will see on your agenda tonight that it is an action item.  The reason we’ve placed it to the board for an action item is because we need to make payments and plans in advance.  If we can get information to the tour company by the end of March, the prospective students could save about $400.00 on whatever their costs might be.  Mrs. Miller did provide to the board a memorandum outlining the goals of the trip, the itinerary, student safety and responsibility as well as the state standards that all of this would address.  She is here tonight to restate some of that information and answer any questions that board members may have relative to this exciting learning opportunity.  Thank you for being here tonight.
Ms. Miller:  Thank you.  Good evening and I do really want to thank you for getting me on the docket on such late notice.  I really appreciate it.  This trip evolved because Italy is one of my favorite countries.  I’ve gotten a million questions from kids, when are we going to Italy?  So, I finally sat down and thought about it.  When we talk about state standards because we don’t talk about it, what’s the justification, why would we take kids there?  It’s not just a frivolous trip, although none of these trips are frivolous.  The state standards that you read about, hopefully, on the sheet that you read about, are all within this trip.  The understanding, the developing of appreciation for different cultures, promoting of tolerance of differences and similarities, the experience, the art, the language, the history, the sights is just an experience that they can’t find in the United States.  I wanted to mostly address right now, the state, world language goals.  They are the five C’s and several times I have spoken to you about these.  The first one being communication of all forms, writing, speaking, listening and visual, all the means of communication.    Italian is over 2000 years old coming from Latin and the Romans that lived there 2000 years ago.  They were all over France and they were all over Spain and we have the ruins, the arenas, the aqueducts, that the kids when they travel to Spain and France see them.  Now we go to the country where it started and French and Spanish come from the vulgar Latin, which was the language of the Roman soldiers.  It’s interesting for the kids to see the relationship between the language that they’re studying and modern day Italian.  

The second of the five C’s is culture.  Developing the understanding of traditions, practices and perspectives of another culture, how are we bound to one another.  What are our differences.  That leads right to the comparisons.  What are the similarities and the differences of not only in the country, but in the people and what they see.  When kids take a trip like this, it’s not just to look at sights.  They come home with, they’re changed children.  They are forever changed.  They will never ever have this experience of traveling to Europe for the first time.  They develop a life long interest in other languages and cultures and travel.  Generally, when they start to travel, they will continue to travel the rest of their lives.  One of the things making comparisons, similarities, and what values are different.  The last of the five C’s is communities.  We live in a very global community in this day and age.  We think that Italy is so far away, that there’s no connection, kids are emailing each other and everything on line, so it is an absolutely global community.  We say, how do the two countries fit in?  What do we learn from one another?  Do we share any bonds with Italy?  Those are some of the things that we touch upon.  Another thing that the kids do is they build very strong bonds with the other kids on the trip and I’ve seen kids who, they don’t necessarily know each other and form very strong bonds because it’s very much a family together on the bus and in the hotel and I have never ever have nothing but the best of the kids being brought out.  I can remember some kids being very shy and they didn’t have a lot of friends and the rest of the kids just pull them right in and make them part of their group, that family.  That’s an incredible experience.  They also develop the qualities of patience, tolerance, respecting individual differences, gain a sense of maturity.  I can tell you that the kids come home and say I was afraid to go to college and now I can do anything.  That’s really a cool thing.  It’s really an enthusiasm for things that they would never even consider.   I think it will be an incredible experience for them.  Do you have any questions?
Mr. Mazzamaro:  In the past, where you’ve gone to areas where you study in school, there’s a certain level of communication and the level of knowledge that the children have of the language.  What’s the preparation going to be?

Ms. Miller:  That will be in my court.  Two years ago, I was going on a just a little jaunt over to Italy and I bought one of these books and the tapes and I sat there and practiced.  What I generally do is have monthly meetings with the kids and that’s what I’m going to try and incorporate.  They’re not going to learn the whole language.  Even when we go to France and Spain, they don’t use the whole language all the time, but some type of working language so that they can order in a restaurant, that they can buy things in a store, they can greet each other, know the basic questions, that kind of a thing.  They know a lot of it already.  It will get them through.  I think they’ll develop an appreciation because they’re going to hear the difference between Spanish, especially and Italian, very close neighbors.

Mr. Killeen:  Question.  Just want to cover all the bases.  I know that our federal state department provides warnings about travel in all parts of the world during incidents of heightened anxiety.  I know that ASICS is, based on what you shared with us last year, receives communications from the state department relative to that subject. 

Ms. Miller:  If they say no, we don’t go.  Also another thing along that line, even if the state department said it was ok to travel, we have three levels of insurance.  All the kids get a basic insurance policy that comes with the program fees.  There are two additional levels above the basic.  If for any reason an individual student couldn’t go or if the whole trip had to be cancelled, they would get a portion of that back.  That is comforting.

Mr. Killeen:  My interest is the safety of the students as they travel abroad, given the political and economic climate of so many countries.  Greece has had trouble, Ireland has had trouble.  We see what’s going on in Egypt.

Ms. Miller:  Four years ago I did change a trip scheduled to France.  It was right before the Iraq war was declared and we were going in April.  I said no to ASIC.  War hadn’t been declared, but it was imminent, so I was nervous about it.  We sat tight and we went in July.  They were really wonderful about it.  

Mr. Killeen:  So, we’re obviously keeping a mindful eye on that.

Ms. Miller:  Always.

Ms. Baldwin:  Thank you very much.

Mr. Killeen:  Superintendent, I apologize.  If there is an impact to the schedule, the plan for the April break, how will it impact on the schedule of the student’s trip?
Ms. Baldwin:  That is a good question.  That affects the calendar for 2011-2012.  It will be next April.  We have yet to set the calendar, but Ms. Miller has made it clear that it will be flexible and whenever the April vacation is set in 2012, that will be the timeframe for this trip.

Ms. Miller:  The only reason I picked this is because I looked up when Good Friday was because we often have the week off after Good Friday, so it doesn’t really matter.  We always want to incorporate the break.

Ms. Baldwin:  She’ll work around the calendar for 2011-2012.
2.
Three School Project Update – (Information Only)

Ms. Baldwin:  While we continue to work towards closing out the Polk project, we’ve confirmed the list with Montagno Construction to be addressed in the spring.  That list includes reviewing site planting and any fixing that needs to be done with site planting, applying the fine grade and seeding the bank where the drain is installed at the ball field and top seeding the lawn, if that is necessary.  A lot of site work remains on our punch list for the spring at Polk.
Here at the high school, the final construction cleanup is taking place this week in our technology and shop classrooms.  That’s O & G finalizing their work in that area.  District staff will scrub and wax those classrooms later this week and we will begin moving furniture into those areas next week.  We will begin meeting with Mr. Geary later this week to address possible end of project expenditures and begin prioritizing what that might look like to round out and complete this high school renovate to new project.
3.
Update on Snow Removal on School Building Roofs and School Calendar


Ms. Baldwin:  This is to discuss snow removal on the school building roofs and an opportunity for board members to weigh in on the school calendar.  As you know, the district began addressing snow removal on roofs actually two weeks ago today.  We began that work on January 31st.  We engaged multiple town departments in this effort.  I worked with the town manager, the fire department was able to assist us, the parks and recreation department, as well as the highway department in addressing areas of snow removal, not only on the roof, but in our parking lots to help cut back all of that snow.  Relative to concerns of snow levels on the roof, we worked with Kaestle Boos and Associates.  They are our architects on this three school project and a structural engineer came out and reviewed all five schools last Tuesday and Wednesday and made an assessment of the work we had done to date in getting the snow off the roof and documenting any trouble spots that needed to addressed, some priority areas.  In your packet, you did receive a brief memo from me outlining some areal shots that highlighted where we needed to focus our effort in each school. Polk Elementary School, that work has been ongoing and is completed now.  All snow has been removed.  Watertown High School, the areas that the engineer had addressed for us was the gym exterior, the kitchen and the science room areas.  Basically, we get a lot of drifting in those areas and in some cases, we’ve had as much as 8 foot high drifts that need to be addressed and so this work has been conducted by district staff, as well as outside contractors.  We engaged O & G Industries, as well as Banton Construction to help expedite the snow removal on our roofs across the district.  We have over 560,000 square feet of roof and in this effort, we have expended, as of last Friday, $52,000 in overtime costs, as well as outside contractor costs, structural engineering review.  We’ve done quite well in comparison to what other districts have had to spend.  Also, many district have had to shut down their schools to address this work.  We were able to be a little bit proactive and get this work accomplished in a safe and timely and as economic as possible, way.  In order to accommodate this, we have placed a budget freeze on our 2010-2011 operating budget.  That is a 75% spending freeze on non-fixed accounts, such as supplies and materials.  We’re hopeful that we only have maybe five or six weeks of this left and at the end of March or mid-April, we’ll be able to lift that spending freeze and account for this money that we’ve had to allocate in an unanticipated way for snow removal.

In terms of how this affects the calendar, we’ve had 8 snow days.  We have been adding those snow days as make up days in June.  At this point, the last day of school is Monday, June 20th, as of today.  Monday, June 20th, is a furlough day, because remember, we have an agreement with the WEA and the WAA that there is one instructional furlough day and one professional development furlough day.  June 20th is the last day of school and is, therefore, a furlough day.  Right now, the concern about moving forward in the week of June 20th, should we incur more snow days, the concern becomes just the temperature in the building and discomfort.  It’s hard to engage children in that last week of school when temperatures outside are in the 80’s and the inside, we can’t moderate that very well.  There are some areas in every building that have air conditioning, but, certainly, not every classroom in every building has the ability to be temperature controlled.  It’s highly uncomfortable and we experience that at the start of the school year.  We’re just trying to be mindful of that concern, should we have to continue to add days on in June.  


What I have shared with the community in the form of a letter that went out that first week in February and also shared with the staff, is that we need to be prepared to consider taking days in April vacation.  What I would recommend should that decision need to come to the board is that those days come off the front of April vacation.  April vacation begins on Monday, April 18th.  That could potentially be a school day, as could Tuesday, April 19th, Wednesday, the 20th, Thursday, the 21st and then, hopefully, we wouldn’t come to school on Good Friday, the 22nd.  What we’re going to do, or I’m going to do is keep my fingers crossed for good weather over the next two weeks.  I’ll come to you on Monday the 28th with either a recommendation that we a.  continue to add days to June and close school potentially on June 24th, or maybe June 27th, or b. begin taking days from April vacation.  That will come to the board on Monday the 28th and what will inform that decision is if next week we have a snowstorm.  I think that we’re in a position now that with one or two more snow days that that end of June is very uncomfortable for kids.  We have issues with maintaining a safe learning environment when the temperature inside the building gets so warm.  By February 28th  we would have one or two more snow days, I think my recommendation would be that we move towards the April vacation.  Two possible recommendations to the board:  a. that we just keep tacking on in June and hope for milder weather or b. we take some days of April vacation.  


That’s where we are with both scenarios in terms of snow removal on the roofs and our status there.  Today, we finished Judson, so the entire district as of now, we’ve addressed all the trouble spots.  The snow loading is off of the roofs and we’re poised and ready for what Mother Nature might bring next.  We’ve accomplished this in pretty short order and in a reasonable financial circumstance.

Mr. Killeen:  Superintendent, what was the snow load like at John Trumbull?  The design of that building on the roof seems prone to the weather to have some drifting up there as well.  There are some substantial flat areas.


Ms. Baldwin:  Right, the major concern at John Trumbull, there is a fair amount of pitch, a lot of variety on the John Trumbull roofing.  There’s pitched and then flat.  We had significant accumulation on the main entrance area from where you enter to the very back of the building to those pods.  Those areas had…


Mr. Killeen:  The flattest areas.


Ms. Baldwin:  The flattest areas, that is correct.  Outside on the exterior of the gym.  The building actually that had the greatest challenge for us, certainly the high school, because of its size and the wind and the drifting here was very challenging, but Judson, had some of the greatest snow loads and we were able to complete that today.


Mr. Lambert:  So, we mainly look at the large expanses of unsupported areas like cafeteria, gymnasiums.  Mainly gymnasiums because there’s no uprights in the gym.  The load factor there is I guess we really have to watch out, because like you said, the drifts.  I commend you and your staff to take on that kind of a challenge and get rid of it when you did and the price that you paid is very commendable.


Ms. Baldwin:  Also, as a matter of point, the structural engineer did advise us to continue to work hard to open up those roof drains and develop a four foot perimeter around every roof drain.  As of last week, we were at or about 70% of our roof drains were covered.  We continue to engage in that work with district staff.


Questions?  Ok, now we’ll move forward with our budget presentation.  Dr. Collin and Ms. Clancy will present to you a PowerPoint that addresses transportation and operations as well as our continuous improvement agenda, the teaching and learning agenda where we’ve been able to incrementally target resources, even in this very challenging time to help us move the improvement agenda forward.  Thank you very much, Ms. Clancy and Dr. Collin for putting this together for us.
4.
Presentation of FY 2011-2012 Budget Categories:  Transportation, Operations, and Teaching and Learning 
Ms. Clancy:  Thank you.  Good evening everyone.  I left at your seats the two page budget that you should be pretty familiar with.  I thought it would help you to go through the categories.  I also left a copy of the capital improvement plan.  We’ll talk about a little bit as well. 
The areas that I will be reviewing tonight fall under business and operations.  Dr. Collin will cover curriculum and special services.  The six categories that fall under business and operations are professional services, utilities, maintenance services, transportation and other services, supplies and materials and equipment.  You can see those six areas make up 18% of the total budget.  It’s equivalent to $6,481,579.  

The first area, professional services represents 2.4% of the total budget request.  It’s equivalent to $872,380.  In that category, there’s an increase of $288,750.  Professional services include a range of contracted services, such as professional development, specialized individualized assessments and services for students, specialized nursing care, neuropsychologists, behaviorists, occupational therapists and physical therapist.  Many of the services that I just mentioned are currently being paid through ARRA funding.  As you know, the ARRA funding ends June 2011.  More than half of the increase in this category is attributed to the loss of that funding.  We have to move the cost for those services back over to the board budget.  These services need to be provided for children with special needs.  It’s something that we have to do.  Also included in this category is funding for the maintenance in support of our current financial system which is ADMIN.  As you know, we’re moving over to a new system, but in that transition and conversion, we still have to have some funding available for those services to have that maintenance support until we finalize the transition.  Also under professional services, we have costs that are associated with our interns, our ice rental, officials, police and fire that cover sporting events and school activities, such as open houses and musical concerts.  Legal services also fall under this category.  These services provide us with advice, opinions, representation for all of our legal concerns regarding personnel, policy review, special education services and contract negotiations.  With next year’s budget, we’re going to be entering into contract negotiations with four bargaining units; teachers, café workers, custodians and nurses.  You’ll see an increase in that line.
The next category is our utilities.  They make up 3.7% of the budget request.  It’s equivalent to $1.3 million.  We actually had a decrease in this category, just under $3000.  As you know, we’ve worked very hard to lock in rates and enter into agreements where we can purchase our supply side of electricity and natural gas and even our heating oil, where we lock in our rates.  It’s better for budgeting purposes and you get a good rate, because right now, they’re going up.  As you know, we recently signed a one year agreement with natural gas with Titan Energy.  That contract ends November 30, 2011.  Our heating oil contract ends August 31, 2011.  Our electricity ends December 2012.  We’re continuing to work with the consortiums to do these extensions of these agreements to get the lowest possible locked in rates.  This budget is based on anticipated rates.

Our telephone budget has increased slightly just to align with the costs.  Water and sewer are relatively stable.  They’ve been level funded for next year.

Next category is maintenance services.  It makes up 1.8% of the budget.  It’s equivalent to $679,346.  The overall increase in that category is $94,441.  Accounts that fall in this category are related to school facilities, repairs and maintenance to building systems and technology infrastructure, repairs to equipment and also our district wide leases, which is computers copiers and postage meters.  Contracted services and repairs make up more than half of the budget in this category.  Contract services as you should all remember are HVAC boilers, electrical, plumbing, roofing, fire and security systems, alarms, building sprinklers, elevators, track and turf maintenance, also includes our software programs and student management systems.  Some systems have service level agreements in place, while others have allowances for anticipated costs, whether they’re routine or emergency.  Of this $94,000 increase, $84,635 is attributed to our maintenance project line.  As we discussed many times through our work with the facilities committee, we developed our capital improvement plan, which you have at your seats.  For 2011-2012, the capital improvement plan had included originally over $500,000 worth of projects.  This budget only reflects only a small portion of that.  We’ve included two of the top priority projects totaling $105,000 in the 2011-2012 budget.  The two projects are the John Trumbull sidewalks, the completion of that project, as well as facility modification that are related to student need.  That’s also at John Trumbull.  These projects as well as others listed in the capital improvement plan, they’re an ideal time to enter into shared services with the town.  It’s a great opportunity.
The next category is transportation.  It represents 7.3% of the total budget request.  It’s equivalent to $2,682,985.  Next year, we have an increase of $316,910.  As you know, we’re in our third year of our extended contract with the four year extended contract with First Student for our regular education transportation.  We had agreed to a 3% increase per year.  That is reflected in this budget.  The extended contract will expire June 2013.  Just before, we’ll end up in negotiations or we’ll put it out to bid.

Mr. Killeen:  Excuse me.  I had a question on the transportation with buses.  We were going to do an audit on our routes.  Could that value in transportation change based on the audit?  Did we reach a point with the audit that we were able to reflect what a change might be there?

Ms. Clancy:  We haven’t completed an audit.  We are still in the stages of conducting that, working with First Student, as well as we reached out to a contractor to help to go through that.  We need the data from them and it’s hard to get that information.  They don’t have any type of software where it’s just presentable to us, so we are still in that process.  It could impact us, not for 2011-12 I can’t imagine, but the following year, yes.

You will notice a pretty significant increase in special ed transportation, out of district transportation.  This is due, mainly to the anticipated reimbursement from the state, the Excess Cost reimbursement.  All the information we’re receiving, it’s going to be a 60% reimbursement, which is down from this year, which is 70%.  That’s reflected in the 2011-12 budget.

Transportation for athletic and field trips is also increased.  This is really a two year adjustment.  If you recall, we had eliminated middle school fall sports in 2009-2010.  Those costs this year are being paid through pay to participate, so for next year, we’ve put them on the general fund, on the board budget.

The purchase of diesel fuel for the buses is the responsibility of the school district.  We do purchase through a consortium.  This contract expires August 31, 2011.  Again, we’re working with the consortium to lock in the lowest rates.

The other large increase in this category is attributed to our property insurance.  This is due to Polk and the high school building projects.  What happens is when you’re under construction or renovation, you’re covered under a builder’s risk policy, and so now that they’re just about complete in 2011-2012, they’ll move the property insurance coverage back over to the board’s policy.  That’s why you’ll see such a significant increase in that account.

The next category is supplies and materials.  It makes up 2.2% of the budget request.  It’s equivalent to $828,816.  We have an increase of $153,399.  Supplies and materials includes all those categories there; instructional supplies, leveled materials, textbooks, periodicals, library books, testing and scoring materials, audio visual supplies, computer and software supplies, postage and also maintenance and custodial supplies.  If you recall, we have implemented a budget freeze in November 2009 to cover a potential shortfall in our health insurance account.  In June 2010, once we settled that shortfall with the town, we were able to pre-purchase supplies and materials for this year out of end of year funds from 2009-2010.  That allowed us to reduce this year’s budget.  You’ll see that increase is due to us having to increase supplies and materials in order to cover those costs for 2011-2012.  Although we have an increase in this overall category, it still is underfunded.  Dr. Collin will illustrate that further when he does his presentation.

The final category under business and operations is equipment and capital outlay, which makes up .1 % of the budget, it’s $43,889.  We have an increase of $6,610.  This includes purchases for instructional equipment, such as classroom and computer equipment, PE instructional equipment, audio visual, special education and also maintenance and grounds equipment.  These purchases can be for new or replacement items.  It could be a new computer server for the district; it could be some assisted technology equipment.  It’s a wide range, but you can see, it’s very minimally used.  This category also incudes our vehicle lease budget.  We have six vehicles in the district, two of which are in their final year of their lease this year.  What we did was we included $10,000 in the 2011-2012 budgets in order to continue our replacement program.  We feel it’s very important to have these funds available to purchase newer vehicles because the cost of repairs is astronomical, especially with a winter like this, they really are used heavily.  Most do have plows on them and they really take a beating.  
I think it’s important to point out that this budget continues to allocate our resources to support our district goals, which is student achievement and to support student learning.  I’d be happy to answer any questions on this piece of it.

Dr. Collin:  Good evening board members.  I’d like to begin this presentation by reviewing the goals of the department, Special Services.  IDEA, Individuals with Disabilities Act, requires us to provide a free and appropriate public education for all students, regardless of need.  Our special student goals are aligned with district goals in terms of CMT and CAPT performance of all students.  We strive to implement our programming in the least restrictive environment, being sensitive to the fact that time with non-disabled peers is the acronym we see up there.  That includes students, ID students; intellectually disabled students have a target to be in the main stream population 80% of the time.  We also start to make sure that our rate of suspension for special needs students is at the 1% target, as set by the state.  We work hard to make sure we intervene early for students in Tier 2 and 3 interventions to make sure we can focus our learning objectives, target them and monitor progress.  We again work hard to make sure that staff can manage students who are experiencing behavioral challenges.  We boil that work down to what is understandable for students, making sure expectations are clean and that we provide direct instruction on those expectations.  All of these indicators are measured in the federal and state annual performance reports.  We work very hard to comply with them and make sure we reach those goals.
The laws and regulations that guide this work are both federal and the Individuals with Disability Education Act and state.  Through the annual performance goal and data gathering in special education is rigorous and demands timely and accurate data reporting.  Our population is very stable in special education with about 11.8% of our students identified.  You’ve seen these categories previously, no major adjustments to the student population.

Staff dedicated to special education are listed here.  You can see that physical therapists and occupational therapists are currently contract service.  We do not employ them directly.  

Our cost drivers in special education, which you’ve heard a little bit about already, we’ve talked about this on an ongoing basis.  The reduction in the state of Connecticut Excess Cost Reimbursement for students who are placed out and transported there with related services and a variety of other needs.  As those costs escalate, the state has a reimbursement formula for capturing those excess costs, but that reimbursement continues to be reduced.  You’ll see more specifically in the next slide.  As I said, that encompasses tuition for these students and the transportation also.

There’s a pupil service category that Ms. Clancy eluded to earlier in terms of the transition from some ARRA help we had for two years and that help disappearing as of June.  We have to consult with various experts in particular exceptionalities.  We bring in the experts to help us to manage the most challenging cases.  They also provide evaluations for us.  We have to meet timelines and if our psychologists are projecting that they aren’t able to do that, we will occasionally bring in a psychologist to help us to complete that evaluation.  We also use evaluation services of behavioral analysts and psychiatrists as well, as needed.  

A challenging service delivery emphasis, but I believe we’re improving that system is in transition.  Any student identified as special education and turning 15 years of age in that school year, we will start to plan for that transition to post secondary education or the work force.  There’s been an increased emphasis and I think we’re doing a better job for students in that area most recently.  

Tutoring is standard for students homebound and unable to attend school, health issues enacting that.  Facility modification is actually a new issue based on student need this year.  That is in this budget. 

Some of the funding sources that come into the board of education’s budget to help with these services are from Medicaid.  Our providers are related service providers, speech and language pathologists, occupational physical therapists, counseling services, medical services, are eligible for reimbursement through the Medicaid process.  It’s a small amount of money, it’s a fair amount of work to gather that reimbursement, but we do pursue it actively.  The IDEA grant, you’ll hear more about those figures in just a minute.  Excess cost grant calculations, you can see in yellow there, the reimbursement rates are projected at 60% as Ms. Clancy mentioned, down from 70% this year.  84% the previous year and 90% in ’08-09.  When you see the total budgeting in this area, those percentages can really impact our budget.  Services for blind students are reimbursed through the state.  Here are the amounts of some of those costs.

Our IDEA grant annually funds these positions:  4.2 special education teachers, partial school psychologist, locational coordinator helping with that transition program, 3.6 paraprofessionals and a portion of our special education supervisor.
In addition, there’s a section of the IDEA grant dedicated to preschool and you see the allocations distributed here.

As we transition away from the ARRA grant, I list those costs transferring back to the board, the general wage increase for special education certified faculty, the general wage increase for non certified personnel, paraprofessionals, pupil service cost and the in service cost.  We were able to accomplish a great deal through the ARRA funding.  The K-2 curriculum, standards based report, the 3-5 work we’re currently doing.  We’re about to embark on the 6-8 work.  Very substantial curriculum initiative supported by our content area specialists and we hope to sustain that effort and this budget will allow us to do that.

The jobs bill, which will be in place for the ’11-12 school year continues to support our ASPIRE program here at the high school.  In addition, partial funding for a special education supervisor, a piece of the transition coordinator and a special education teacher also supported through that jobs bill.  

That’s the special services component.  Fairly straightforward, the biggest change this year is the transitioning away from ARRA.  Some significant student needs and accommodations that just need to be made in terms of facility and pupil services and nursing are significant changes to deal with moving forward.

Any questions on the special services portion?

In terms of curriculum and instruction, the heart of our work, our curriculum priorities continue to be English language arts and math curriculum, both the writing of that curriculum and the implementation to support it.  That’s done through the content area of consultants that we’re currently using.  In addition, the added challenge of revising all curricular areas, K-12, even if they’ve been recently revised, we have to revisit our K-2 work. We have to revisit high school work that’s ongoing and completed very recently in order to make sure we align with common core state standards, as you know adopted by the Connecticut Board of Education in response to the Race to the Top initiative.  These common core state standards will fuel a revised CMT and CAPT.  They’re very significant.  We need to address that comprehensively.  In the spring, we’ll be putting together, not really pausing our curriculum, but taking our curriculum members, people who are on these committees and really analyzing common core state standards.  Some cases as they begin to write and in other cases as they’re implemented.  That work is significant and really needs to be supported.  In order to do that we’ve requested $50,000 in this budget in the professional improvement line.  That’s up very modestly from allocations that were roughly at $20,000 in ’09-10 and ’10-11.  Right now and for the bulk of next year, the 6-8 work at the middle school in English language arts and math will be critical to this effort.  We will complete the 3-5 English language arts this spring and into the summer, ready to strongly implement that in the fall.  K-2 is in excellent shape in terms of revising curriculum in both areas; standards based report carding and because we’ve had the support of these consultants, feedback from teachers directly to the consultants about specific units of study in math and English have driven revision of that curriculum in an ongoing way.  We’re very excited about how we’re working K-5.  We’re excited to move forward into 6-8.  It’s critical work.  It’s transformative work.  It’s not a tweaking of the curriculum.  It’s a pretty significant revision.  That doesn’t leave science and social studies out at all.  We need to  hopefully begin this summer, but definitely the fall to really scope and sequence science and social studies and then to align it with common standards.  To integrate reading and writing into those two non fiction areas.  
In terms of the materials we’re using to support this effort, I’ve tried to list really the targeted level reading material and textbook orders.  There are other materials in this budget, whether they are general instructional supplies in buildings for paper and those sorts or things, whether they are math supported at Trumbull, library materials, those things aren’t listed in this particular slide.   This is targeted leveled material and textbook acquisition..  You can see because previously last year we purchased Algebra 1 textbooks, pretty significant costs.  Those would be listed in the ’10-11 category and not listed in the ’11-12.  The ’11-12 is leveled materials where students can access whatever content area they’re studying at their instructional level.  That’s critical to change any achievement gap that may exist for kids.  If read to them and we explain to them, they never independently close that gap.  They need material that they can access on their own with feedback from teachers.  That’s what this is designed to do.
We have transitioned into a different section of the budget.  I presented it in a similar fashion last year, if you recall.  Not budgeted, not addressed at the top of each of these.  What you’ve heard about so far is modest, professional improvement and leveled materials.  Those are key initiatives in moving forward into ’11-12.  Other concerns we have that need to be highlighted and kept on our agenda.  As you know in ’10-11 we reduced 4.5 remedial staff.  We also since the ’08-09 reduced 17 certified positions; administrative, classroom instructional support positions, 17.  If we had a wish list, this is where it starts.  We would love to be able to transition those remedial teachers into either an interventionist model to support teachers and how they intervene with students who are currently not achieving in these classrooms or a curriculum specialist model.  These are the two models we want to explore should we ever have the resources to do so.  I believe four positions is a modest request to look at in that area.  Again, this budget does not address class size.  Our current textbooks at the 3-5 level in science and social studies and grades 1 and 2 are very dated, rarely used, but they’re present.  They are in the classrooms.  As you know, this board supported leveled materials in science and social studies in grades 3-5.  We’re working to build awareness around those resources, teacher resource materials were provided, map skills, cd’s test makers, a lot of resources of provided.  We’re working hard to try and push those materials into the classrooms.  In addition, when we buy leveled materials, we work hard to make sure we have a balance of non fiction and literature.  Again, in a perfect world, we would have class sets of books that the leveled material still aligns with. Then as a sequence of hard copies or paper books that you can build on.  We’ve kind of piecemealed that approach.

Mr. Killeen:  Social studies textbooks for grades 3-5, that’s 17 years old.  It’s so antiquated that it has no real relevance of our real world today and I think this part of the battle that we’re up against in the community is that people don’t realize that this is ongoing and the pressure that it puts on our certified staff to come up with materials that are relevant.  It takes time and that time is a resource away from the student again.  It’s something that the board has been working on over the past three years to get good textbooks into the classrooms.  Certainly, something like this, people need to be aware that that’s just not acceptable.

Dr. Collin:  I agree, but your initiative to support the $85,000 purchase is exciting and we have the publisher who brought a professional developer in and worked with teachers.  They walked them through all the teacher resources.  Our staff reading specialists with the two schools with science and social study teachers organized their book rooms and when you do get the chance to visit any one of our primary schools, actually, take at a look at the book rooms.  They’re quite different over the past two year.  We hope to really strengthen that. 

In the unified arts program at the middle school, I’ve really respectfully prioritized the need.  It could have been more developed.  I think we should be able to attack technology education and engineering.  We could more with art education, music education, provide a variety of interesting alternatives to help students plan their future and what high school courses they may take, but rather than that presentation, I thought I would highlight what I thought is a critical need in the district in terms of health education in terms of a systematic comprehensive way for grades 6-8.

This year through some staffing changes and some prioritizing, we borrowed some physical education time to provide some health education.  Again, it’s not as comprehensive as it should be.  It should really be 30-60 days of instruction every year of rotation, a solid third of the year devoted to health education.  Critical challenges that kids face these days, they need support that’s ongoing, structured and it provides some critical life skills that are currently missing.  I recommend 2 FTEs certified health educators to support this area.  Again, not budgeted and not addressed.

Our library collections we talked about previously.  We need to expand our collection, probably more with the digital resources, along with some print.  Students still need books.  This effort needs to be lead by the library media specialist.  Currently, at the middle school, the library media specialist has a full time teaching load, so therefore cannot interface with the rest of the teaching staff to really strengthen what they do in the classrooms.  She has her own load.  In a perfect world, we’d be able to update that digital base of our research technology and allow the media specialist to work more directly with teachers more directly by pulling her out of the UA rotation.  World Language, we currently world language only in grade 8, we really need to expand that and allow students an exploratory 6th grade program, then a two year sequence to teach that first year of Spanish or that first year of French.  These are unmet needs, but significant.

Support for this budget and understanding that this budget is targeted towards continuous improvement in a very modest way.  It’s not extravagant by any measure.  It’s critical that we can build a consensus by the community to come out and support this budget because the alternative to supporting this budget is very detrimental to students.  We currently at the high school; I haven’t talked much about the high school and its priorities, but you’ve heard a great deal about what is currently going on here.  Revised curriculum so that it’s updated, giving students choice in terms of, most recently in curriculum and instruction we talked about senior English.  Rigorous, relevant course work that is flexible and open to student interests, key for engaging them.  We revised almost the whole curriculum here at the high school and we continue to work on that.  At the same time, a strong PLC component is in place here, common midterms, common finals, common unit assessments, data analysis, and the time for teachers to do that is built in.  Should this budget not be supported, those initiatives won’t be sustainable.  On top of that some of the student support periods we’ve built in guided studies and flex.  If you’re a student here at Watertown High School and you start to struggle in a course, we have an intervention for you that’s organized and systematic and you get the help you need.  Without the resources to do that with the elimination of 6-10 teachers here at the high school, those programs will really struggle to be sustainable.

The reduction of 6-10 FTEs at Swift Middle School would put the middle school structure in place at risk.  Middle schools are organized by teams to make sure every student knows every child.  Adolescence is a critical period to intervene, build relationships, so the team structure by itself would be at risk, not to mention the fact that we’re moving to revise curriculum in a very significant way in language arts and math.  That’s really challenged with class sizes.  I am conservative to estimate 32+ in a classroom.  If we lose 10 positions there, we will be challenged to fit students in the classrooms literally.  

Additional reductions K-5, I know you’ve seen this where you’re walking through John Trumbull Primary School and you’re watching the line coming from the cafeteria to go back to the classroom and the line seems endless.  26, 27 second graders is a lot of students.  I know that I am preaching to the choir, but I wanted to make sure we continue to talk about the ongoing unmet needs in the district.  At the same time, respecting the economic climate we’re in, being modest and strategic about how we move the district forward.

Ms. McCabe:  I had a few questions.  With the curriculum revision, you have consultants in the schools.  How long will those positions be needed, kept in place?

Dr. Collin:  In an ideal world, you would have content area specialists or at least a curriculum director in an ongoing way.  Many districts our size have administrative positions that are certified in content areas.  It might be in math science person, it might be a language arts person.  In the short answer, is definitely through next year.  It’s critical that we can complete that middle school revision in language arts and mathematics.  We currently know that in mathematics, we underperform.  When you dig in a little bit and when you talk to teachers, they’ll talk to you about a disjointed curriculum where they’re reacting to student needs based on the need, but not what the standard for that grade level is.  We know we have to align that and very carefully.  We also know in language arts, we have two courses; a writing and a reading course.  That’s kind of rare.  We have the resources of 90 minutes of instruction time.  It really should be integrated.  The short answer again is one year that we really need this work and it will be a hard push to complete it in one year.

Ms. McCabe:  A couple of others.  I would agree with you the health ed is a really crucial thing in grades 6-8 and I was wondering, did they still offer home ec and wood shop and all those?  Has there ever been, because in these times when there’s not enough money, have you considered that in prioritizing maybe the health ed would take priority over some of the other extras?  

Dr. Collin:  We are currently looking at the middle school schedule as well.  We began the conversation on how to integrate the English language arts block and you can’t look at one component of a schedule, you have to look at the whole thing.  We’re looking at how do we reorganize the unified arts block and we’re hopeful that we can actually reorganize the block and get more efficiency out of our current resources as well.  That’s a good question and I don’t anticipate additional FTEs but there may be a way to take the FTEs we currently have and make them more efficient.

Ms. McCabe:  Lastly, that $50,000 in the professional development; is that a sum of money that would be distributed to teachers?  Bottom line, I think the last thing you want to do is cut positions.  The classroom is where you want to funnel the money and that $50,000 would be for…

Dr. Collin:  For the curriculum writing and its implementation.  It’s a value judgment on our part.  If we were to eliminate that, our ability to revise curriculum that we know is outdated and not integrated and driving underperformance wouldn’t be addressed.  When you talk to teachers K-2 and you ask them about the level of confidence, the level of security they have in their curriculum now versus two years ago, you get the feedback that in fact, that investment is sort well worth it for teachers.

Ms. McCabe:  I just raise that because a $50,000 sum is a teaching position.  Thank you.

Mr. Killeen:  We did have a discussion of the Race to the Top that the curriculum focus would create a financial demand on the district and it’s one that we can’t overlook because we’re under mandate to ensure that our curriculum is aligned.  We know that even though our resources for hires has been cut to nil, that we have to sustain the effort of curriculum improvement.

Dr. Collin:  To even strengthen your point, if common core didn’t exist, we still have substantial work to get our curriculum to the state standard that existed previously.

Mr. Mazzamaro:  Are the consultants funded primarily through grants or through the federal stimulus money that we receive?

Dr. Collin:  Primarily ARRA, but we’ve also used our professional improvement account on the board.  We’ve also used portions of the title I grant, portions of the title II grant and in service.

Mr. Mazzamaro:  So, primarily grant money.

Mr. Lambert:  Those same consultants, do they travel from John Trumbull environment to an elementary environment to a middle school environment?

Dr. Collin:  That’s right, we have one consultant who spends a day at Trumbull, a day at Polk and a day at Judson.  We have a second consultant who spends a day at the high school and now a day at the middle   We’re actually borrowing from the high school to spread that resource as best we can.  Then the math consultant is across all four schools, Trumbull, Polk, Judson and the middle school.
J.     Report from the Chairman 
Mr. Mazzamaro:  There were two specific areas that I wanted to address.  Superintendent Baldwin as you may have seen in the pipeline this week, outlined that Governor Malloy will this week unveil his budget for the biannual budget and as you know, he recommended the level funding of the ECS in the next state budget.  Although he recommended this, it doesn’t automatically result in that happening.  The legislature has to approve it at the end of the day.  Although that’s good news for us, it doesn’t mean that our situation is totally good just yet.  We do have the unknown of the MBR.  Superintendent wrote in her pipeline this week that if the MBR is determined to be at 2008-2009 levels, pre ARRA funding, then our budget base would be $35.2 million and the 2011-2012 increase would be 4.7%.  The town would have to fund $35.2 million.  There’s still that unknown and this MBR issue continues to be a big deal and we’re still waiting to hear from the town as far as where we stand with that.

We talked a little bit about the shared services.  I said we were to have a shared services sub committee meeting actually this week and I had sent a letter to the town manager’s office requesting the town manager and I thought about it and I thought, Mr. Lambert, that maybe even the budget director should be involved in these meetings, so subsequently the meeting was cancelled.  Apparently, they could not make it.  We’ve also asked that the board of ed have some input to the agenda.  There was no agenda put forward for the meeting that was supposed to happen this week.  I asked to see a copy of the agenda and we would like to have some input as well.  In Superintendent Baldwin’s pipeline this week, she outlined three areas that the board would like to see addressed.  The first being the John Trumbull Primary School sidewalks and other district outside maintenance projects and also included in the pipeline this week was a formal request to the town for help with these sidewalks in finishing that project.  Also we’d like to have access to the engineering department to assist us in strengthening math, science, technology connections in the robotics program and third, a commitment to training a police officer as school resource officer and placing our school resource officer at Watertown High School and Swift to build community alliances and to teach about the law and to be lead facilitator on cyber bullying and other health and climate issues.  These were three that came from Superintendent Baldwin.  If any other board members have any other issues that maybe they think would be pertinent to this type of meeting, please feel free to contact Karen’s office.
K.    
Action Items – Adoption of Items to be Approved by Consent
1.
Consideration of the Approval of the Acceptance of Gifts


Motion Presented by:
Mr. Lambert

Motion Seconded by:
Mr. Killeen



Text of Motion:

The Oakville Watertown Youth Athletic Association would like to donate a check for $850.00 and a check for $1,300.00 to the Watertown Public Schools.  These checks are for the concession donations for the 2009 and 2010 Watertown Pop Warner and Watertown High School Football seasons.  



Opposed:


None

Abstained:


None

Vote:



Motion passed unanimously.

2.
Consideration of the Approval of Revised Policy Documents – Second Reading
On January 10, 2011, the Policy & Labor Committee met and reviewed policies presented by administration for revision.  Five policies were presented to the full Board of Education as a first reading at its meeting on January 24, 2011.  The revised policies are presented tonight for the second reading and for full Board approval. 

a)  
School Lunch Policy – (Sec. 2-1)

Motion Presented by:  
Mr. Killeen

Motion Seconded by:  
Mr. Lambert

Text of Motion:

To strengthen communication with parent community regarding compliance with Free & Reduced Lunch Program and to address the practice at the elementary level of students charging lunches when they forget lunch or don’t have money to buy lunch, effective immediately.

(Attachment A)

Opposed:


None

Abstained:


None

Vote:



Motion passed unanimously.
b.)
Proof of Residency Policy – (Sec. 9-9)

Motion Presented by:  
Mr. Killeen

Motion Seconded by:  
Mr. Lambert

Text of Motion:

To strengthen existing policy and provide regulations relative to proof of residency documentation.  The regulations have been reviewed by legal counsel at Shipman and Goodwin, effective immediately.
(Attachment B)

Opposed:


None

Abstained:


None

Vote:



Motion passed unanimously.
c.)
Tuition Rates – (Sec. 3-12)

Motion Presented by:  
Mr. Killeen

Motion Seconded by:  
Mr. Lambert

Text of Motion:

Tuition rates are set annually by the Board of Education.  Rates are calculated based upon the FY 09-10 ED001 Report. These tuition rates are effective for the 2011-2012 school year.
(Attachment C)

Opposed:


None

Abstained:


None

Vote:



Motion passed unanimously.
d.)
Purchasing Policy – (Sec. 3-6)

Motion Presented by:  
Mr. Killeen

Motion Seconded by:  
Mr. Lambert

Text of Motion:

To strengthen existing policy by defining an “Encumbrance”.  This complies with audit or recommendations, effective immediately. 
(Attachment D)

Opposed:


None

Abstained:


None

Vote:



Motion passed unanimously.
e.)
Student Health Assessments & Immunizations – (Sec. 4-15)

Motion Presented by:  
Mr. Killeen

Motion Seconded by:  
Mr. Lambert

Text of Motion:

The policy has been revised to more clearly communicate when health assessments need to be performed, effective immediately.
(Attachment E)



Opposed:


None

Abstained:


None

Vote:



Motion passed unanimously.
3.
Consideration of the Approval of Out-of-Country Field Trip to Italy
Motion Presented by:
Mr. Lambert

Motion Seconded by:
Atty. Butterly

Text of Motion:

Ms. Mary Jane Miller, Foreign Language Teacher at Watertown High School, requests permission for an out-of-country field trip for 20-25 high school students next year from April 11-19, 2012.  There will be 3-4 chaperones.  Students will gain an overview of Italy and experience its cities, small towns, architecture, history, cuisine and get to appreciate the history of the Roman Empire.

It is recommended that the Board approve of a trip to Italy, April 11-19, 2012, for 20-25 Watertown High School students.

Opposed:


None

Abstained:


None

Vote:



Motion passed unanimously.
L.
Future Agenda Items and Board Members’ Comments
Mr. Killeen:  Mr. Chairman, I’d like to address an earlier issue with approval or the motion on the minutes for the special meeting.  Apparently, if you do not attend the meeting, you run the risk of your name being spelled wrong in addition to forgetting that you weren’t actually there and not voting as abstaining.  I’d like the record to reflect that I should have abstained on the special meeting.


Mr. Mazzamaro:  Any other comments or questions?


Ms. McCabe:  I will abstain, as well, for the special meeting.
M.    Public Participation
None
N.
Adjournment
Motion Presented by:
Atty. Butterly

Motion Seconded by:
Mr. Lambert

Text of Motion:

That the meeting adjourn at 9:05 PM.

Opposed:


None

Abstained:


None

Vote:



Motion passed unanimously.

The meeting adjourned at 9:05 P.M.
Respectfully submitted,

Mary Colangelo, Secretary
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